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Welcome 
to the 
North-

ern Beaches Sec-
ondary College 
newsletter and 
what a busy year 
it is turning out 
to be. 

Currently, the Col-
lege Administra-

tion Team are in the midst of planning 
for the Enrichment Extension Challenge 
Program which will provide a unique 
learning experience to primary students 
with incredible and stimulating exten-
sion work taking place. Many activities 
are beyond the teaching curriculum and 
incorporate Science, Maths and other 
school disciplines to solve a range of 
simple and complex problems.  

Soon, students will be undertaking 
NAPLAN, which has been in the media 
recently with new scrutiny and discus-
sion. Its future will be debated no doubt 
over the coming months but currently, 
remains the generic tool for the assess-
ment of literacy and numeracy in Years 
7 and 9 for secondary students. 

Recently, the 50th birthday of Mack-

ellar Girls Campus was celebrated and it 
was a momentous occasion with many 
ex-students and teachers in attendance 
at the official assembly and again for the 
celebratory dinner held the following eve-
ning. The event brought so many people 
together and was a tremendous state-
ment of gratitude towards the school and 
its teachers and was a reminder of how so 
many strong connections still exist within 
the school community. 

As always, the College provides wonderful 
opportunities for enrichment to its stu-
dents and shortly, Project Penguin will be 
in full flight. It is a project closely aligned 
to Taronga Park Zoo lead by secondary 
students. The project explores conserva-
tion and in particular the management of 
the environment which is so vital in pro-
tecting species such as penguins so they 
are alive for future generations. 

The team based here at the College 
Administration Centre are a talented, 
energetic mix of teachers who were led 
in Term One by Mr Paul Sheather, who re-
cently returned to his position of Principal 
of NBSC Balgowlah Boys Campus.  
 
We are grateful to Paul for his leadership 
and management and wish him all the 
best for 2018 and beyond. 
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I would like to wish all families and 
students all the best for Term 2 and 
trust that it will be a productive, en-
gaging and positive time for all.

Christopher Mortimer
College Principal (relieving)

ABOVE: a detail from the Design, Make, 
Innovate project at the expo.



NBSC DMI EXPO 
PRESENTATIONS

Design Make Innovate 
(DMI) is a Design and 
Technology project  
involving 684 students. 

DMI is a collaborative project 
involving both primary and 
secondary students from 

NBSC and the NBLA. Over 150 Year 
9 students from NBSC Balgowlah 
Boys, Cromer and Mackellar Girls 
Campuses mentored 520 primary 
students throughout this project. The 
Year 4, 5 and 6 students were from 
Brookvale, Dee Why, Harbord, Manly 
Village and Seaforth Public Schools. 

Primary students worked in groups 
of 4 students to design and make 
a product using Caine’s Arcade as 
an inspirational starting point or 
a bridge. NBSC Year 9 students 
mentored the primary groups in the 

BY NIKKI DOYLE
Project Officer

new Design Thinking process and 
the preparation of the associated 
portfolio. 

The DMI project culminated with an 
Expo held at the NBSC Freshwater 
Senior Campus. The best student 
works from each of the Primary 
Schools were showcased at the 
Expo. A panel of judges assessed the 
projects and selected an ‘Outstand-
ing Achievement Award’ for each 
Primary School. Parents and visitors 
voted for a ‘People’s Choice Award’ 
for each school. Certificates were 

awarded during the presentation 
ceremony at NBSC Freshwater Sen-
ior Campus for these special awards. 
Certificates were also presented to 
all students who participated in the 
project at their own school.

NBSC year 9 mentors were highly 
praised for their leadership qualities 
throughout Design Make Innovate.

DESIGN // MAKE // INNOVATE   
Partners in Learning 2018
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BY RENATA GRUDIC
NBSC Head Teacher

(Teaching & Learning)

Year 7 Gifted and Tal-
ented students at NBSC 
take up the challenge 
in creating news that is 
reputable.

T he College provides a variety 
of programs designed to ex-
tend and challenge students’ 

critical and creative thinking skills. 
The News Sim Project is an example 
of this – a unique program designed 
for our Year 7 gifted and talented 
students.  
 
230 students from across the NBSC 
successfully participated in the pro-
ject throughout this term. Students 
were challenged to question what 
was important in news story – suc-
cess or integrity? And whether both 
could mutually exist? 
 
Working in teams our students dis-
covered what constitutes journalis-
tic integrity; investigated how news 
corps operate and exploring differ-
ent types of newspapers & features. 

NEWS SIM TEAMS 
DELIVER

N B S C  Y E A R  7  G AT S  P R O J E C T
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The students investigated the con-
cept of sensationalism, identifying 
fact from fiction and deconstructed 
the language of media criticism 
 
With this knowledge students cre-
ated a Media Watch episode and a 
newspaper which was published on 

the College website. 
 
The work of the students was show-
cased in a special Celebration of 
Learning evening, held at Freshwa-
ter Campus Performance Theatre 
Wednesday April 11

Students presented their learning in 
the form of a ‘Media Watch’ epi-
sode to a panel of highly reputable 
journalists. Each ‘Media Watch’ epi-
sode was followed by a Questions & 
Answer session with the experts.



For the complete 
newspaper editions

Go To...

http://www.nbsc.
schools.nsw.edu.au

and click on the 
College Projects tab



The celebrations were spread over two nights:

May 4, 2018: cocktail party in the school hall 
on Friday 

May 5, 2018: pre-dinner drinks in the school’s 
B-Block courtyard followed by the Gala Dinner 
in the school hall on Satureday night along 
with speeches and musical performances.

50 Years

NBSC 
Mackellar Girls
Campus
1968-2018

Celebrating
 





TThe Duke of Edinburgh Inter-
national Award continues to be 
a valid and engaging activity 

offered to students across the NBSC 
campuses. Large numbers of stu-
dents from year 9 began the Bronze 
Award this term.  
 
Students have completed their 
Practice Hikes to the Colo River 
demonstrating commitment to an 
enriching training adventure which 
will set them up with the individual 
skills of navigation, hiking, cooking 
and packing.  
 
Through team work and focus in an 
outdoor environment Duke of Ed 
participants develop strong connec-
tions with their friends. Students will 
throughout the year engage in Phys-
ical Recreation, learn a new Skill and 
contribute to a Service activity. 
 
Many more students this year have 
completed their Bronze Award and 
have progressed to Silver all while 
navigating a new and improved On-
line Record Book to document their 
hours of commitment. Gold student 
numbers at NBSC continue to be 
high and Northern Beaches Second-
ary College remains as one of the 
largest Award Units in NSW.   

ADVENTUROUS DUKES

BY VICKI BUSSE
NBSC Duke of Edinburgh

Award Coordinator

Northern Beaches Sec-
ondary College continues 
to be one of the largest 
Award Units participating 
in the Duke of Edinburgh 
program in NSW. 



It is time to reflect on our program 
in time past and time present. 

Our aim is to encourage students 
to harness their imaginations and to 
release their creativity. We provide 
them with scaffolding beyond their 
level in the areas of Science, Technol-
ogy, Engineering, Art, Literature and 
Maths. We challenge the students 
with problem solving activities which 
might be pursued individually or col-
laboratively. Their briefs in any area 
are structured carefully and specif-
ically, to fulfill the objective of each 
active learning workshop. 

As facilitators, we aim to inspire and 
motivate the students and they in 
turn are intrinsically engaged in their 
own learning.

This article is focusing specifically on 
Visual Arts and Poetry. Drama builds 
the skills necessary for our perfor-
mance unit which culminates on 
our Celebration of Learning evening 
where students receive their certifi-
cates of attendance.

In 2017 a bench (a utilitarian instal-
lation) was the objective of a brief 
where students researched Austra-
lian indigenous art. Colour, design 
and pattern were copied to create a 
thumbnail sketch in order to develop 
and understand the technical aspect 

ADVENTUROUS DUKES
ENRICHMENT, EXTENSION,

CHALLENGE PROGRAM
Time present and time past
Are both perhaps present in time future
And time future contained in time past.
      
T. S. Elliot

‘‘ ‘‘
My days at the EECP are full of excitement and intrigue. 
Every day there is something new to do that’s always more 
exciting than they sound .

I love the freedom to design whatever we like!

The bench is unreal!!

I enjoy everything! I absolutely love going to EECP. It’s so 
interesting and fun and I love how interactive it is. I just 
wish I could do it more often.

I really enjoy the challenge aspect of these workshops and 
it’s so interesting to be learning other amazing subjects 
other than our normal spelling and Maths. The work that 
we do and the information we learn just stands out in my 
school life

of the work. Creating their own 
designs the students painted on 
lengths of timber.

A formal drawing lesson is a neces-
sary unit as it gives those students 
who have not experienced art since 
year two an opportunity to gain 
some technical skill without fear 
of comparison or judgement from 
peers. These were their reflections. 
“Tricia I felt released as I lost my 
fear of comparison and enjoyed the 
freedom that blind contour gave me, 
each piece of art is unique” Critique 
needs careful training over years of 
studying art history and exposure to 

representational and conceptual art. 
Often it is as a result of work not be-
ing appreciated that blocks student 
development in the visual art area. 
“I loved exploring the pencil and 
scribbling, best of all”
          
Stimulus for the Enchanted Garden 
(below) was William Morris; arts and 
crafts movement (Pre-Raphaelites) 
Students looked at the famous wall-
papers designed by him and used 
coloured pencils to make a copy 
to look at Morris’s technique, they 
then designed their own images that 
would be painted as a mural in the 
hallway leading to our room.

BY TRICIA HERMAN
NBSC EECP
Creative Arts



  Piano

        Fingers slide on me 
       Finding peace in chaos.
        I’ve held all sorts of books
        Revealing their stories;
        Happy, sad.
        People have stared
       Into my sad eyes,
              Reflecting their own.
       They lean on me
        I sing, yet
         I cannot walk away.
                     I am the melody and harmony
                   You imagine.
          I am taken for granted
                   Bashed
           By dirty, unwashed hands.
                   Beaten 
           I have no precision.
         I was
         Beautiful
         Now
          Unwanted.
     By Sarah

The following poem is an excerpt from 
an Anthology of poetry the students 
produced based on Sylvia Plath’s poem, 
‘The Mirror’. We spent time workshop-
ping in drama inanimate objects which 

gave the students an understanding of 
what was required when penning their 
poems.  
 
Warning: there are dark themes.



Summer’s over, the foot-
ball season has started 
and thoughts now turn to 
winter pursuits and water 
polo.

The NBSC Balgowlah Boys  
CHS Water Polo team, were 
are regulars in the NSW Top 

8 Finals in Newcastle, were joined in 
2018 by the NBSC Freshwater Girls, 
who qualified for the first time after 
demolishing the Sydney North Metro 
Draw, and easily accounting for Nar-
ara Valley in the Sydney North Final 
11 – 0.  
 
Both NBSC Teams finished top of 
their Pools and made it through 
to the deciding game after strong 
semi-final performances. NBSC 
Freshwater was first up and in a very 
tight contest was narrowly defeated 
by the locals, Lambton High 4-3. 
To be the 2nd best CHS Girls Water 
Polo team in NSW is an unbelievable 
achievement. Congrats to Mia Lieb-
erman who was named the player of 
the Tournament.  
 
NBSC Balgowlah also played in a 
tight game, this one going to pen-
alties with the boys narrowly going 
down 11-10 to Merewether High 
to also come away with the silver 
medal.

NBSC SPORTS UPDATE

BY ASHLEY MATHIESON
NBSC Sport Coordinator

WATER POLO In the last School Holidays, NBSC 
Freshwater student Levi Kaye trav-
elled to Japan as a member of the 
Australian Schoolboys U/16s Foot-
ball Team. The aspiring Goalkeeper, 
who plays with Manly United U/18s, 
played in 6 games against top 
school & J League academy sides, 
winning 3, drawing 1 & losing 2. 
Levi attracted plenty of attention 
from opposition strikers, wanting 
to stamp there authority against 
him, namely the Kashima Antlers 
J League Academy striker, who 
a number of times went through 
Levi. This tough as nails custodian 
stood his ground and earnt the up 
amongst respect from his peers, 
opposition players, coaches and 
supporters. We wish Levi all the 
very best in his quest to be a pro-
fessional player. 

The NBSC will again be sending a 
team down to the Northern NSW 
Interschool’s Snowsports Champi-
onships in Thredbo from July 10th 
-14th 2018. 

SNOW SPORTS

FOOTBALL
In previous years NBSC has had 
a strong representation, with a 
number of students advancing 
through to the Nationals. 

There are 5 categories (Alpine, 
Ski, Ski X, Snowboard & Snow-
board X) across 3 divisions. Year 
7 & 8 students are division 3, 
Year 9 & 10 are Division 2, while 
Years 11 & 12 students are divi-
sion 1. 

If there are any new or interested 
students within the 5 campuses, 
please don’t hesitate to contact 
NBSC Sports Coordinator Ashley 
Mathieson – 0417 175 282 or 
Team Manager   Mark Purkiss  - 
0439 439 731. 
 
 
 

W I N T E R  I S  C O M I N G




